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1. Background

1.1
Members will be aware that at the meeting of this Scrutiny Committee held on 4 September 2002, it was agreed to report further on the impact of the revised arrangements for criminal record checks following the introduction of the Criminal Records Bureau.

1.2 The Criminal Records Bureau took responsibility for undertaking criminal record checks in March 2002.  Previously the police had undertaken this role.   

1.3 The process by which checks are undertaken is called disclosure.  Candidates complete a Disclosure Application form which is countersigned by a registered person within the Authority who will have seen a number of original documents confirming the identity of the applicant.  The form is sent to the CRB in order to provide details of any criminal record, and where appropriate, details of those who are banned from working with children.

1.4
The published service standard for processing each level of disclosure is 95% of Standard Disclosure applications within one week and 90% of Enhanced Disclosure applications within three weeks of the CRB receiving a completed application form.

2. Impact on Community and Social Services

2.1
An analysis of applications from April this year to date shows the following response times.

MONTH
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2.2 These delays have clearly had an impact on the recruitment process, mainly with confirmed offers of appointment being delayed.  The CRB recently introduced contingency arrangements to respond in part to the problems.  These arrangements provide for “fast track” PoCA (Protection of Children Act) and List 99 checks for staff newly appointed to work with children since 1 April this year, while their full CRB disclosure results are awaited.  This service is only available for staff working with children and is only available where an enhanced or standard disclosure has been applied for.  These contingency arrangements will be in place until the CRB are able to meet it’s target times for issuing Enhanced and Standard Disclosures.

2.3 The CRB are also encouraging telephone applications which they state are processed more quickly as the details are already on the system when the signed application arrives.  

2.4 Discussions locally with our NHS partners demonstrate that these difficulties are being encountered by all agencies.  

2.5 The recent Audit Commission report, Recruitment and Retention in the Public Services, highlighted that “..informed, quick and professional responses to job advertisement enquiries are essential for maximising applications..”  The Community and Social Services Directorate has introduced a number of recruitment initiatives aimed at attracting local people to social care opportunities.  Our competitors for local labour are the distribution/retail/hotel sector and there is a concern that delays caused by the CRB may mean that suitable applicants choose to take up employment elsewhere.

2.6 The other aspect of the Directorate’s service which has been directly affected by these arrangements is the Family Placement Team.  The Team are already facing difficulties in attracting people to become foster carers or adoptive parents and any efforts to improve the situation have been hindered with the onset of the CRB. 

2.7 The Family Placement Team are reporting that as well as the significant difficulties experienced by the delays, there are resource implications as the team are finding that an extra visit is necessary in order to assist people to complete the application form.

2.8 The latest information from the CRB is that they are getting closer to meeting their service standards and no longer have a backlog of applications waiting to be scanned.  However, disclosure applications have yet to be introduced for those working with vulnerable adults, and there is also a requirement to recheck those who have been checked by the CRB since 1 April 2002 every 3 years.  This includes employees and foster carers.

2.9 The Authority is also required to consider carrying out checks on existing employees which may have staff relations implications.  However, for Community and Social Services, the National Care Standards Commission requires checks on all existing staff working in children’s homes to be applied for as soon as possible.

3. Conclusion

3.1
No-one would dispute the importance of reducing the risk of abuse by ensuring that those who are unsuitable are not able to work with children and vulnerable adults.  However, the revised system even at current levels of demand is having a significant impact on the Directorate’s normal standards of practice 

3.2
The situation is being closely monitored and we will continue to identify every opportunity to expedite the process wherever possible.
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